
STATE BOARD OF MASTER ELECTRICIANS
BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES
 
DATE:            June 25, 2019
TIME:            10:06 a.m.
PLACE:         500 N. Calvert Street
                        Room 302
                        Baltimore, MD 21202
 
MEMBERS
PRESENT:    Jack Wilson, Chairman
                        Robert Welborne, Vice Chairman
                        Chet Brown, Industry Member
                        Francis Harrison, Consumer Member
                        Paul Donoghue, Industry Member
                          Brett Warner, Industry Member 
                        Jose F. Anderson, Consumer Member
 
MEMBERS
ABSENT:     None
                        
STAFF
PRESENT:     Robin Bailey, Executive Director
                        Tracy Baylor-Wilson, Administrative Specialist
                        Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General
 
CALL TO ORDER:
 
Chairman, Jack Wilson, called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Master Electricians to Order at 10:06 a.m. at 500 N. Calvert Street, Room 302, Baltimore, MD 21202.
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on April 23, 2019. Motion was made by Mr. Donoghue, seconded by Mr. Anderson, and the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes as written.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Welborne reported that ME-180002 was returned from pre-charge with the recommendation not to renew the State license. New information has been submitted in this case and it is under further investigation. 
Motion was made by Mr. Donaghue, seconded by Mr. Brown and the Board unanimously approved the recommendations of the Complaint Committee.
 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
 
Executive Director, Robin Bailey, informed Chairman Wilson of what was discussed during the last meeting, which he was unable to attend. She informed Chairman Wilson that the Department will be relocating by July 1, 2020, as the Court Commissioner’s office would be taking possession of the building. Ms. Bailey explained that the State is searching for space in Baltimore City as some boards and commissions are statutorily-required to maintain offices there. She also informed Chairman Wilson that as of August 1, 2019, the Calvert Street building garage will close to the Department; Director Bailey is not aware of the time frame as to when the garage might re-open. She is planning to survey the area prior to the next Board meeting to see what parking is available. Director Bailey informed the Board that they will be able to put the parking expenses on their expense vouchers for mileage reimbursement. Chairman Wilson asked Director Bailey if she had any indication of where the Department would be moving to. Director Bailey stated that she only knew the new location had to remain in Baltimore City, but at this time she is not sure of the location being considered. 
Director Bailey announced that NaTerra Bailey would be leaving the Department on July 2, 2019, as she was moving to Georgia and thanked her for her service. Director Bailey also made Chairman Wilson aware that she had asked the Board if they had any legislative proposals they wished to submit for the 2020 Legislative Session, and the Board had no suggestions. She explained to the Board that she had met with MUELEC on the June 20, 2019 and she apologized for not being able to share the proposed electrical bill with the organization earlier. She stated that they made no indication as to how they planned to move forward regarding the bill. Director Bailey informed the Board that she had passed out a letter to MUELEC regarding the statutorily-required 30-day disciplinary report from local jurisdictions. Her letter requests compliance by December 1, 2019. 
 
REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS
 
PSI exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of April 2019:
 
Electricians                                 Candidates            Passed             Failed                   Pass %
                                                          Tested
	Master Electricians
	45
	8
	37
	18


 
PSI exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of May 2019:
Electricians                                 Candidates            Passed             Failed                   Pass %
                                                          Tested
	Master Electricians
	45
	       20
	25
	44


OLD BUSINESS
Director Bailey asked Mr. Welborne if there were any questions he wanted to ask regarding the disciplinary process which was brought up at the last meeting. Mr. Welborne stated that he felt everything had been covered and addressed at that meeting. 
Chairman Wilson inquired as to how the licensing process works if an individual resides and works in a jurisdiction that does not issue local licenses like Alleghany or Garrett County, and whether those individuals have a local license from some other jurisdiction. Chairman Wilson stated that he had never seen an exception in the Code of Maryland Regulations (“COMAR”) for those two counties. Counsel explained the law provides that if an individual offers or provides services in a jurisdiction that does not issue a local license, then he/she must hold a State license. Bus. Occ. & Prof. Art., Md. Ann. Code, § 6-302(b). Chairman Wilson asked if staff could report back into how licensing of electrical service providers is handled with regard to Alleghany and Garrett Counties are handled. 
Director Bailey advised the Board that this was the chance to provide her with any thoughts or suggestions regarding the 2020 legislative session since the Board would not meet again until after she must submit concept approval. Chairman Wilson stated that statewide licensing continues to be a suggestion, but he expects that bill will be reintroduced by the sponsor. He believes the bill came very close of being approved, but may have failed because the House subcommittee had more pressing items on their agenda. He stated that he feels the best idea would be for the Department to consult with Delegate Hornberger and come up with something with MUELEC and make it a joint effort, so that maybe it will be more successful. Director Bailey explained that we have tried that route before, but she certainly agreed with Chairman Wilson that moving forward in that direction would be best. 
Chairman Wilson expressed concern over questionable practices in the field regarding licensing. He stated that he had discussed with Mr. Welborne a particular situation that he had come across recently concerning the renewal of licenses, and that some counties may intend implement two options to licensure. One would be that if one is a State licensee and are reciprocating, he individual must to attach a copy of the active and valid State license to receive a license; or two; an individual can get a $25,000 bond and be licensed without holding a State license. Chairman Wilson expressed concern for being able to track whether an applicant for a state license has ever had a license suspended or revoked in any jurisdiction. Chairman Wilson stated that when an applicant answers “no” to the revocation/suspension question on an initial or renewal application, there may be no way of determining the accuracy without correspondence between the different jurisdictions regarding disciplinary actions and potential sanctions. Director Bailey stated this is exactly why she explained to MUELEC the importance of the local jurisdictions sharing the required disciplinary reports so that her staff would be able to notify all the other counties quickly before an individual has the ability to reciprocate their license to another jurisdiction. See Bus. Occ. & Prof. Art., Md. Ann. Code, § 6-320.
Mr. Welbone asked if the counties were recognizing the State’s continuing education credits (CE). Chairman Wilson stated that they were, but that there are some counties that the State continuing education credits are different from those required by the county and the local jurisdictions are not accepting those accepted by the State. Mr. Welborne asked if the approved State sponsors were being recognized. Chairman Wilson explained that there are counties that are accepting State-accepted CE and others that do not. He also reported that other counties, like Kent for example, that do not even require continuing education. Chairman Wilson also added that this could be problematic because there are no requirements to provide any proof that shows an individual has continuing education credits and that you have an active license anywhere. 
Mr. Anderson informed the Board that there is a new speaker of the House who is actually looking to put her legislative priorities together and if there is a case to be made for this kind of legislation that we should have a conversation or contact with not only the individuals that have been working on the electrical bills but have them ask her to think about whether or not this could be part of her legislative agenda. Mr. Anderson added that with new leadership, it is worth asking and putting the Board’s concerns on her radar. Director Bailey believes this is a good idea, however, she explained the chain of command and restrictions regarding board members approaching legislators without approval of the Office of the Secretary and she explained the process of concept approval by the Secretary’s Office before any pursuit of legislation by a board. She explained that a board members may testify in Annapolis as a private citizen, but must notify the Department in advance. 
Mr. Harrison stated he is in a work group presently to discuss on-site waste water. He explained that there are ongoing discussions and suggested that someone from the industry contact Ms. Bailey to join forces. Mr. Brown asked about the time frame for legislative and regulatory proposals. Counsel reminded the Board of the distinction between statutes, contained in the Bus. Occ. & Prof. Art., Md. Ann. Code, Title 6, and regulations, contained COMAR, Title 09, Subtitle 09. She went on to explain that each public body has its own subtitle through which it can establish a provision that clarifies something set forth in statute. Counsel further explained the general timeline for pursuing Departmental legislation, but that boards can request approval of regulatory action at any time. 
NEW BUSINESS 
None. 
CORRESPONDENCE
 
Chairman Wilson discussed with the Board correspondence received from Anthony Sterling asking if a license is required to unplug ATM machines and replace the company-manufactured card reader. Chairman Wilson stated that he did not believe that a local jurisdiction was going to regulate the disconnection of ATM machines in a commercial establishment and a license was not required. Director Bailey stated she and Counsel agreed, but wanted it to be reflected in the Board’s minutes. Chairman Wilson stated that staff should respond on behalf of the Board but recommend that the individual contact the jurisdiction where the work was going to be performed to ensure compliance with local requirements.
 
CHAIR REPORT
 
None to report.
  
COUNSEL’S REPORT
 
Counsel raised an error in the minutes and apologized for not catching it earlier. Under staff present for the April 2019 minutes, her name was not listed. Staff apologized for this oversight and the minutes will be amended to reflect that change.
Motion was made by Mr. Harrison, seconded by Mr. Brown, and the Board unanimously voted to approve the amended minutes.
Counsel addressed the Board regarding the process of adjourning the meeting and continuing to review applications. Counsel made the Board aware that they will need to go into a closed session for application review if a quorum of the Board would review applications, pursuant to Gen. Prov. Art., Md. Ann. Code, 3-305. Director Bailey and Counsel Kinstler advised the Board that the Board could (1) enter into closed session, with the reason therefor reflected in the minutes, and for which minutes of the closed session would be required, regarding each matter discussed and vote taken; or (2) to appoint an Application Review Committee, consisting of fewer than a quorum of Board members, who would come in a hour before a Board meeting, when necessary, and review applications, make determinations on them, and then report their recommendations to the Board during a public meeting, as with the current practice with the Complaint Committee. Mr. Brown asked whether the Committee could meet after the public meeting concluded. Counsel advised that a committee could meet at any tme, but doing so after a public meeting, meant that any determinations on action to be taken must wait until the recommendation was adopted during a public meeting of the Board. Counsel also explained to the Board that it could allow the Committee to take action on its behalf and authorize staff to issue a license for each arrived application. Counsel further suggested that a decision to deny a license application should be held over until the next public meeting because a denial letter should reference the date of the meeting at which a vote was taken. Chairman Wilson suggested that he would appoint Jose Anderson, Paul Donaghue, and Brett Warner to an Application Review Committee with Mr. Warner being the Committee Chair. Chairman Wilson called for a motion to approve this action.
Motion was made by Mr. Harrison, and seconded by Mr. Warner, and unanimously carried to approve the creation and composition of the Application Review Committee. 
Counsel informed the Board that what will happen now is like the Complaint Committee in that the Application Committee will make a recommendation to the Board after the review of the applications and the full Board will accept, modify, or reject the Application Review Committee report. Mr. Donaghue asked if there is anything that requires the Board to review applications in a timely manner because the May, 2019 meeting had been cancelled and was concerned that the Board might already be 60 days past reviewing pending applications, with at least another 30 days based on whether the Committee met after the meeting today. Counsel advised the Board that there is no statutory requirement that an application be processed within any particular  period; however, she stated that it is the Department’s policy to timely process all applications. Mr. Donaghue wanted clarification if 90 days would be a problem. Counsel expressed that she would advise a board to delay review on a regular basis, but she is aware that some boards have been paralyzed by a chronic lack of quorum and action on matters, such as applications, have been delayed. She explained that because this is a Committee, it can meet at any time to review applications and the Board could authorize staff to release those applications that the Committee approves without awaiting a public meeting.
Chairman Wilson stated the Board needed to make a motion to conduct application review by one of the reviewed procedures. Motion was made by Mr. Harrison, seconded by Mr. Brown, and the Board unanimously approved allowing staff to act on license applications approved by the Application Review Committee and that any denied applications, or those about which the Committee had a concern be brought before the Board.
Counsel asked how the Board wished to handle applications when an applicant has reported a criminal history that could constitute a disqualifying offense. Chairman Wilson stated he wanted the Board to review those in a closed session.
EXAM CHALLENGE REVIEW REPORT
 
None to report.
ADJOURNMENT
 
Motion was made by Mr. Harrison, seconded by Mr. Warner and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 11: 23 a.m.
 
___________________________________             ____________________
Robert Welborne,  Vice Chairman                                                      Date
 
________        Without Corrections
 
________        With Corrections
2

